COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITEE

THURSDAY 19 JULY 2007 at 10.00AM
PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Luckley (Chairman) Bainbridge, Mrs Bradley, Earp, Fisher, Harid, Hendry, Mrs Riddle (substitute for Cllr Boaden) and Scarborough

ALSO PRESENT: 
Councillor Bloxham (Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder), Councillor Knapton (Community Engagement Portfolio Holder), Councillor Mrs Prest (Health and Wellbeing Portfolio Holder) attended part of the meeting.

COS.75/07
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Boaden.

COS.76/07
    DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Hendry declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of any items relating to Housing and the Housing Strategy.  He stated that his interest was in respect of the fact that he was a member of the Carlisle Housing Association Board.

Councillor Bainbridge declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the Food Service Plan.  He stated that his interest was in respect of his employment.

Councillor Mrs Fisher and Councillor Harid declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the Food Service Plan.  They stated their interests were because they owned premises which would be inspected under the Plan.

Councillor Mrs Luckley declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the Sands Centre Redevelopment.  She stated she had a relative on the board of Carlisle Leisure Limited and a relative who worked part time at the Sands Centre.

COS.77/07
AGENDA

RESOLVED – 1) That agenda item A.5 Monitoring of Carlisle Housing Association Contract be taken before agenda item A4.  

2) That agenda item A.9 Theatre/Arts Centre Feasibility Study Stage 2 be taken before agenda item A.6.

COS.78/07
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

RESOLVED – That the minutes of the meetings held on 21 May 2007 and 7 June 2007 be signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meeting.

COS.79/07
CALL-INS

There had been no items which had been the subject of call-in.

COS.80/07
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer (Dr Taylor) presented the work programme for this Committee for 2007/08.  

Dr Taylor highlighted the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership Strategic Assessment Workshop to be held in September and the Housing Supply Workshop to be held on 14 August 2007.

RESOLVED – That the work programme be noted

COS.81/07
FORWARD PLAN

Monitoring of items relevant to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee

(a) The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer (Dr Taylor) presented report LDS.59/07 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 July to 31 October 2007) issues under the remit of this Committee.

A Member asked when the Executive budgetary decision for the Sport and Physical Activity Alliance had been taken and why it was not to be considered by Overview and Scrutiny.

The Head of Culture and Community Services responded that the approval of the money was given in the budget cycle last year and the item in the Plan was final approval of that.  Once the SPAA plan was agreed at the SPAA Board, which will show how the money would be spent, a detailed report would be considered by Executive and Overview and Scrutiny.

RESOLVED – That the Forward Plan (1 July 2007 to 31 October 2007) issues within the remit of this Committee be noted.

(b) RESOLVED – That it be noted that the following items scheduled in the Forward Plan for consideration at this meeting had not been included on the Agenda to reduce the length of the agenda –

· Vacant Houses at 103-107 Dalton Avenue

· Children and Young Persons Commissioning Trust

· Communities for Health Programme – Allocation of Funding.

COS.82/07
MONITORING CARLISLE HOUSING ASSOCIATION CONTRACT

The Housing Services and Health Partnership Manager (Mr Taylor) submitted Report DS.66/07 updating members on performance information for Carlisle Housing Association.  Mr Taylor introduced Mr Fraser Clark and Mr Roger Sealey from Carlisle Housing Association.

Mr Taylor reported that the City Council had monitored the performance of Carlisle Housing Association (CHA) since December 2002.  He outlined the CHA Board data for Customer Focus, Finance, Asset Management and Homelessness.

In considering the Report Members made the following comments and observations:

a)
In response to a question Mr Taylor stated that 2.1 on page 2 should read “reporting on information as at May”

b)
The overall satisfaction with the repairs service was dropping, what were the reasons for this?

Mr Clark responded that a status survey questionnaire had been sent to 2400 tenants and 600 responses had been received.  Communication between tenants and CHA had improved which meant tenants were more confident in expressing their dissatisfaction and their expectations of CHA had risen.  The responses to the status survey indicated that 33% thought the repair service had improved, 45% thought the service was the same and only 9% thought the service was getting worse.  A new repair line, based on the Careline format, had been launched in May and it provided a rapid response service but it was too early to provide any statistics from this.  The figure for emergency repairs completed the next day was mis matched.  The figure showed when the job was completed financially and not when the physical work had been completed.  The survey also showed that 79% of tenants were satisfied with their home, this figure was an improvement since the last survey.

c)
The report stated that 149 properties did not have a valid gas safety certificate, what was the reason for this?

Mr Clark responded that CHA had not been able to gain access to a number of properties and in some cases injunctions had to be served to gain access.  CHA have put all available resources into resolving the matter.

Mr Sealey stated that there were now 121 outstanding and 90 appointments had been made to gain access to properties.  There had been 28 injunctions last month but only 3 injunctions this month.  The number of outstanding properties was dropping each month.

d)
2.3 Finance – The tenancy arrears percentage was quite high, was this because of any problems with housing benefit payment and how did the figure compare with other Housing Associations?

Mr Clark responded that the housing benefit payment was received in a lump sum and the figures in the report were produced just before the payment was received.  The actual figure averages about 6.8%.  He did not have any comparison information on other housing associations.

In response to a further question Mr Clark stated that human resources had been low due to sickness and maternity leave but staff were now returning to work and there had been some recruitment to address the problems.

e)
3.0 Homelessness – When a person is judged to be homeless were any other criteria used before they were accepted as CHA tenants?

Mr Taylor stated that the Council had a set procedure once they had accepted someone as homeless and it was the Council’s statutory duty to find accommodation.  The nominations made by the Council still had to compete with the lettings of CHA.  CHA were moving to start choice based letting, which meant that properties would be advertised and interested individuals would have to make an application for the house.  This method was more sustainable as the tenant was not being told where to live but could make a choice.  Work was also being carried out on a Cumbria wide choice based letting system and CHA would have the choice to opt into the programme.  The Cumbria wide choice based letting system work would be considered by this Committee.

46% of homeless were not re housed and a Member raised concerns that the accommodation that was offered was refused for valid reasons and many of the people were vulnerable.  How flexible was the process if a property was refused?

Mr Clark stated that CHA looked at the individuals needs and requirements and each case would be considered individually.

Mr Taylor stated that it was a difficult situation as the number of people needing accommodation was higher than the number of available properties.  The figure in the report would not reflect the number of people who make an application but then do not require the accommodation.

A Member asked why the percentage of homeless people nominated by the Council and actually re-housed has dropped to 54% from 67% in February 2006.

Mr Taylor responded that the figure represented the growing timescales.  The Council were still re-housing people but it was taking longer to do so.

The Health and Wellbeing Portfolio Holder stated that good work was being carried out and the situation was improving in some areas as the Council had no one staying in Bed and Breakfasts while waiting for accommodation.

Mr Taylor reported that after the Flood in 2005 there was an action plan produced to help people move through the system quicker.  Phase two of the action plan would be to look at bigger projects.

f)
In response to a question Mr Taylor stated that the first bullet point under 3.1 should not be a bullet point.

g)
What was the current situation regarding tenant involvement?

Mr Clark responded that Mr Lennon from CHA and the Town Clerk and Chief Executive had met to discuss the Tenants Advisory Group and a report would come to Overview and Scrutiny to update Members on the situation.

The Health and Wellbeing Portfolio Holder stated that Mr Lennon had been invited to the August meeting of this Committee to discuss involvement of tenants.

h)
This Committee had originally asked CHA to report back on grounds maintenance and concerns were raised that some areas were in disrepair.

Mr Sealy responded that the grass cutting had been delayed but it was now back on schedule.  There had been some problems but they were being addressed and CHA were trying to increase resources.  CHA have had discussions with the grounds maintenance company to try and change the contract to a partnership agreement.

Mr Clark stated that the fortnightly waste collection had caused some problems with fly tipping initially but CHA officers were working in partnership with the Council to address waste issues.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder stated that CHA had to inform the Council if fly tipping was occurring.  

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder then expressed concerns over the number of people who did not have homes and suggested that a Task and Finish Group could investigate if there was problems with housing benefit payments and why people are waiting to be re housed.

RESOLVED –  1) That the Committee thanks Mr Clark and Mr Sealy for attending the meeting;

2) That the update on performance information for Carlisle Housing Association be welcomed;

3) That the Housing Services and Health Partnership Manager would send Member of the Committee copies of the status survey questions;

4) That the next CHA performance information report to come to this Committee includes details of CHA’s performance on environmental matters, particularly grounds maintenance issues;

5) That the committee urge the Executive to ensure that negotiations over future arrangements between the City Council and CHA include provisions for this Committee to continue monitoring the performance of CHA.

COS.83/07
PERFORMANCE INFORMATION – UPDATE HOUSING STRATEGY ACTION PLAN

The Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager (Mr Taylor) submitted Report DS.65/07 providing Members with updated performance information regarding the Housing Strategy Action Plan and the Housing Strategy Capital Programme. The matter had been considered by Executive on 2 July 2007 (EX.155/07).

The Executive had decided:

“1.  That the Executive recommends to Council that:

(a) The £745,000 which was moved into 2009/10 of the Housing Strategy Programme in 2006 be brought forward into 2007/08 and re-profiled to match the requirements of the Updated Housing Strategy Action Plan totalling £1,265,000;

(b) Approval be given for the capital funds totalling £1,265,000 allocated for 2007/08 to the Housing Strategy Programme to be released to enable the implementation of the Updated Housing Strategy Action Plan (as detailed in Appendix 1 of Report DS.55/07);

(c) The sum of £100,000 out of the £400,000 set aside (EX.179/06, paragraph 2.1) from the Regional Housing Board grant for 2006/07 be released in 2007/08 to progress the Foyer scheme and to examine the potential for the replacement of the Homeless Families Hostel.  The remaining £300,000 be released in 2008/09 for the delivery of the Foyer project, subject to a further detailed report to the Executive.

(d) The extra £400,000 income from the Regional Housing Board grant for 2007/08 (paragraph 2.7 of report DS.55/07) to be allocated in principle for the Families Hostel replacement subject to a full business case being developed and a further detailed report to the Executive.   

2.  That further reports by the Director of Development Services be received by the Executive relating to the Homelessness projects.”

In considering the Report Members made the following comments and observations:

a)
2.2 Theme Two – Decent Homes including Empty Properties.  Target 2.1 showed that there was a problem with adapting housing.  There was a long time line between the application and the conclusion of the work and this was above the national average.  Were there any recommendations to take steps to improve the process?

The Prinicpal Housing Officer, Private Sector (Mr Dickson) responded that the Local Area Agreement had a stretch target funding allocation to interpret what the problems were.  The Authority was tendering to have a consultant investigate problems in the Carlisle and Cumbria area.  The Council made a large financial contribution to the Disabled Facility Grants and the Renovation and Minor Works grants but there was still insufficient funding to cater for all applications, resulting in an over-commitment in the budget, and a financial shortfall.  There had been a rise in applications due to people living longer, and people wishing to be more independent in later life, by continuing to live in their own home for longer.  The Council also provided funding for the adaptation of CHA housing.  CHA did not have the facility to bid for additional funding from the Housing Corporation, to provide their own grants, because they were an LSVT organisation, but the situation may change when the Housing Association had been in existence for a period of five years.

The Local Area Agreement stretch target funding had started consultation in Cumbria to find out what the blockages were for adaptations.  A lot of agencies were involved and one problem was that there were not enough contractors to carry out the work.  The budget for the grants had tripled in the last three years.  It was hoped the consultants’ report would be ready by the end of September and a report would then come back to this Committee to discuss the options.

A Member asked if targeting the money to certain areas or criteria would assist rather than suspending the programme.

Mr Dickson responded that new enquiries had already been suspended to allow for existing commitments to be met.  There were a number of actions already happening, including re-allocating funding from the 2009/10 budget, back into this financial year, money which had been moved from the 2006/007 budget, into the 2009/10 budget previously.  This had been given back to the unit for use towards the grants, in the current financial year.  The problem had been predicted 5 years ago and measures had been put into place to deal with the problems, including the possibility of the introduction of waiting lists.  This was not considered an option at the moment as many of the people applying for grants were vulnerable people on low income, living in poor housing who could not carry out the work themselves.  If people were on a waiting list then the accommodation they were in would deteriorate and the problem would become worse.

The Health and Wellbeing Portfolio Holder stated that grants that had been approved were also been re-visited.  The grants there approved gave applicants one year to complete the works, and therefore some grants would not be either started or completed within the time limit, and the funding would therefore be issued to other applicants.

Mr Dickson confirmed that work had started on this.  He explained that when a grant enquiry was received, an officer would visit the property and then send the applicant a schedule of work.  The applicant then had three months to re-submit the schedule and application.  The Authority was enforcing that criteria and cancelling applications if they were not returned in time.  The applicant would be aware of the criteria because it was highlighted in bold on the letter sent with the schedule.  Once the grants were issued the applicant had twelve months to carry out the work and if this was not met, the grant would be cancelled.

In response to a further question Mr Dickson said that the Council did enforce the repayment of the grant if the applicant moved house but the money recovered did not go back into the renovation grant fund. 

b)
In response to a Member’s question the Director of Development Services (Ms Elliot) stated that the Capital Programme was considered by the Council and not Overview and Scrutiny on the advice of the Director of Corporate Services.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Director of Development Services report to a future meeting of the Committee relating to the problems surrounding Disabled Facility Grants and Renovation and Minor Works Grants.  This report should include the options for changing the scheme.

COS.84/07
THEATRE/ARTS CENTRE FEASIBILITY STUDY STAGE 2

The Head of Culture and Community Services (Mr Beveridge) submitted Report CS.30/07 summarising the findings following extensive work by consultants appointed to carry out the second stage of the Theatre/Arts Centre Feasibility Study.  The Study built on the first stage and considered site options and building configuration, including budget estimates for the scheme and developing outline business plans. The matter had been considered by Executive on 11 June 2007 (EX.126/07).

Mr Beveridge introduced Mr David Clark and Mr Keith Williams from consultants DCA Ltd.

Mr Beveridge advised that in Stage 2 of the Study, the consultants had assessed and determined the suitability of six potential sites to meet the needs of customers and the demands identified in stage one.  The consultants' report recommended a new build on a site in Rickergate.  The cost of accepting the consultants recommendations would be in excess of £21m, plus approximately £350,000 a year operational subsidy.  This capital investment would be above that which the City Council could aspire to alone and significant external funding would be required to turn proposals into reality, which resulted in the Executive response.

Mr Beveridge explained that since the report was produced the Lonsdale building had been listed and a motion was taken to Council to ensure the building was included in the Feasibility Study.  Meetings had been arranged with the Save the Lonsdale Group and the Lonsdale Arts Centre Trust and the Town Clerk and Chief Executive had contacted the owners of the Lonsdale building to arrange a meeting in Manchester.  Arrangements were also being made to look at the potential for development in the “Greater Lonsdale Area” as agreed by the City Council

The Executive had agreed:
“1.
That the recommendations of the consultants be noted.

2. That the report be forwarded to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee for consideration and comments at the next meeting on 19 July 2007 and the Head of Culture and Community Services arrange for a representative of the consultants to attend that meeting.”

In considering the Report Members made the following comments and observations:

a)
In response to a Member’s question the Community Engagement Portfolio stated that the Sands Centre redevelopment and Theatre/Arts Centre Feasibility Study were not linked.  The two projects were deliberately separated before the Feasibility Study was started.

Mr Clark agreed that the Sands Centre was not in their brief.  He felt that the two development were separate but they had the potential to work well together.

b)
Was the location of the University of Cumbria taken into account as a possible venue?

Mr Clark responded that consultation had taken place with the interim Chancellor and the Chair of the Council of the University to discuss the possibility.  The initial discussions were positive but the University was focused on their internal set up and was not able to discuss possible partnerships at that time.  The University said that wherever the theatre/arts centre was located they would support the use of the facility wherever possible.

c)
What evidence was the 400/500 seat theatre based on?

Mr Clark stated that a secondary market research study of the arts market and demographic changes in the City had been carried out.  Consultation with arts groups and cities that had similar size venues had been carried out.  The market research showed that a 500 seat theatre would be sustainable and economically viable.  Discussions with promoters showed that there was a shortage of venues of this size.

d)
Some of the sites and venues in the Feasibility Study did not have good parking or access for equipment to be delivered.

Mr Williams responded that parking and delivery access was considered for all sites but in a City like Carlisle it was a choice between active cultural life or a facility on the edge of town that has good vehicle access.  Out of all of the sites investigated only one site had easy parking.

Mr Clark added that if the Theatre/Arts Centre was part of Carlisle Renaissance, Rickergate would require a transport strategy to deal with the parking and traffic flow.  The Lonsdale building had some access problems but they were easier to deal with than properties in the historical quarter.

e)
Was there a case for having two separate venues?  It would be possible for the City to have a vibrant arts centre without the theatre.

Mr Clark responded that it would be possible to develop an arts centre without a theatre but that would lead to additional costs in the maintenance and running costs of two buildings.  Other Cities that had separate venues were now trying to bring both facilities into one venue.

f)
The Methodist Hall on Fisher Street was a beautiful listed building but not suitable as a Theatre, could it be used as an arts centre?

Mr Clark agreed that the Hall was a beautiful building but it was a fit for purpose building with a raised pulpit and because it was listed would be difficult to alter.

Mr Williams added that after looking around the building it was evident that it would take a lot of alterations to make the building match the brief and because it was a listed building English Heritage would not have agreed to that amount of work.  The back of the building was not in good repair and there were problems with access.  It was their opinion that the building was not suitable for the Theatre/Arts Centre project.

g)
Concerns were raised regarding the lack of rehearsal space in the City.

Mr Williams responded that there was a need for additional rehearsal space in the City.  In the proposals the dance studio would be a shared space for rehearsals.  With careful management and programming, one space could provide rehearsal facilities for both dance use and bands.

h)
Concerns were raised regarding the Council’s financial input and control of the facility.  How would a Trust be involved?

Mr Beveridge said that the details of the Trust had not been reached but the Council act as facilitator in the provision of the venue and there would be a Trust arrangement similar to that with Carlisle Leisure Limited.

i)
In view of the fact that the Lonsdale building was being listed what steps were being taken?

Mr Clark stated that the Lonsdale building did not score well during the study as they were unable to gain access to the building.  At the time of the study the building looked as if would be expensive and difficult to acquire but this may have changed.  The building was one of the few sites that was big enough to facilitate the project.  Work had started on reading the listed building document and more work would be carried out when that was completed.

Mr Williams stated that a structural survey would be needed.  The scale of the space inside was quite significant, when the internal partitions were removed the space could originally hold 1800 people as a cinema.  The main reason for the listing was the size of the internal space and because of the size and the difficulty of splitting the space it was unlikely it could hold the arts centre.

Mr Beveridge added that the listed building document was a public document and it would be circulated to Members.  It was important to consider the suitability of the building and whether it was fit for purpose.  All the different groups that were involved in saving the Lonsdale were being consulted to ensure the building was used how people wanted it to be.

j)
Concerns were raised that financial support would stop because of the Olympics in 2012.

Mr Clark responded that the Olympics was good for the Country but re-investment would be needed in all cultural activities past 2012 and this kind of project was exactly what was required.

k) 
The report seemed to favour new builds rather than the use of existing properties.  Couldn’t a new build in a run down area such as southern Botchergate be considered.  A Theatre/Arts Centre would improve a deprived ward and regenerate a poor part of the City.  A new build in this area would also lengthen the scope of the City Centre.

A Member reminded the Committee that the Council had agreed to produce a development brief for that part of the City.

Mr Clark agreed that poorer areas of the city could be regenerated by a project of this sort and agreed to investigate the possibility further.

Mr Williams added that the emphasis was on the Theatre/Arts Centre strengthening the historic quarter in the City.

A Member added that the historic quarter could be strengthened by the possibility of the University Library being based in that area and that the quarter did not have to be supported by the Theatre/Arts Centre to improve.

Mr Beveridge stated that any further work by the consultants would be addition to the brief they already had for the second stage which had now been completed.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Committee thanks Mr Clark and Mr Williams for attending the meeting;

2)  That it is recommended to Executive that the possibility of the Theatre/Arts Centre being located in the south of Botchergate be investigated fully to assist in the regeneration of a run down part of the City;

3) That the Head of Culture and Community Services circulate copies of the listed building report of the Lonsdale building to Members.

COS.85/07
DRAFT AIR QUALITY ACTION PLAN

The Environmental Quality Manager (Mr Ingham) submitted Report CS.45/07 enclosing a draft Air Quality Action Plan. The matter had been considered by Executive on 2 July 2007 (EX.157/07).

Mr Ingham advised that the 1995 Environment Act required the City Council to monitor the air quality in its area and to produce an Action Plan to address air quality where necessary.  Two Air Quality Management Areas had been declared in the City in December 2005 and December 2006 applying to the A7, along Scotland Road/Kingstown Road and Currock Street respectively.  The Action Plan attached to the report fulfilled the Council's duty to pursue the achievement of Air Quality Objectives in the Air Quality Management Area.

Mr Ingham outlined the consultation which had taken place during the production of the draft Air Quality Action Plan, commenting that it would not be complete without the further assessment findings from consultants during July 2007. When this information was received it could be added to the Plan and the Plan would be completed.  

Mr Ingham advised that the Council was not under any legal obligation to achieve the objectives.  However, through the implementation of the local measures included in the Air Quality Action Plan and continued improvement of vehicle emissions nationally, it was believed that nitrogen dioxide levels in Carlisle would reduce below the Air Quality Standard by 2010.

The Executive had decided:

“1. That the Draft Air Quality Action Plan be welcomed and the thanks of the Executive to officers involved in the production of the draft Plan be placed on record.

2. That the Draft Air Quality Action Plan be referred to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 19 July 2007 for consideration and comment.

3. That the Executive refers the Draft Air Quality Action Plan to Cumbria County Council Carlisle Local Area Committee and Stagecoach North West for observations.”

In considering the Report Members made the following comments and observations:

a)
One of the actions set out in the plan was “Encouraging use of public transport”.  This was a problem on Currock Street as there was only one pavement and it was very narrow so walking could not be encouraged.  There was no public transport linking Currock Street to the Viaduct area so people used cars to make that journey.

b)
What plans were in place to deal with raising awareness of air quality issues?

The Environmental Health Officer (Ms Donald) responded that the website would be upgraded to include more links and educational information.  There would be leaflets produced to encourage walking and cycling in a joint scheme with the County Council and campaigns would be run in the Carlisle Focus magazine.

In response to further questions Mr Ingham stated that the initiative had been successfully taken to schools and he had given presentations to Neighbourhood Forums.

c)
In response to questions Mr Ingham stated that the he had hoped the Action Plan would be finished by now but the information required to complete it had been out of the authority’s control.  The information had been received and passed to the consultants.  The consultants had advised that their report would be ready by 12 September.  This would enable the action plan to be completed and would then be taken to Executive and Overview and Scrutiny for approval.

d)
Nitrogen dioxide had been highlighted in the action plan but there was little information on other pollutants.

Ms Donald explained that the Council carried out an “Updating Screening and Assessment” every three years.  This looked at 7 pollutants for which all local authorities had a legal duty to consider.  The purposes of the assessment was to decide whether the target levels for each of the 7 pollutant’s was likely to be exceeded.  The last study was carried out in 2006, the majority of pollutants found in Carlisle were well below the government’s health based objectives, however, nitrogen dioxide annual average concentrations had been found to be above the health based objective in two areas of the City.  Due to the exceedances of the annual average nitrogen dioxide objective AQMA’s were declared in Carlisle.  The declaration of the AQMA placed a duty of Carlisle City Council to draw up an Air Quality Action Plan and take actions to reduce nitrogen dioxide concentrations in the areas of the City that were in breach of the air quality standard.

e)
In response to a question the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer (Dr Taylor) stated that the Air Quality Action Plan fell under the remit of Community Overview and Scrutiny but the transport issues in the Action Plan fell under the remit of Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny.

f) 
Ms Donald explained that air quality assessments only considered locations where people were likely to be present over the averaging period for the pollutant objectives.  In the case of the nitrogen dioxide annual mean it was generally where people lived.  There were four other areas in the City where the nitrogen dioxide annual mean may be exceeded and consultants were undertaking a “Detailed Assessment” on those localities.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Committee welcomes the draft Air Quality Action Plan and looks forward to the final Air Quality Action Plan at a future meeting;

2)  That the draft Air Quality Action Plan be referred to the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee for their consideration.

COS.86/07
SUSPENSION OF THE COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of three hours.

COS.87/07
FOOD SERVICE PLAN

The Assistant Food Safety Manager (Mr Edwards) submitted Report CS.27/07 enclosing the City Council's Food Service Plan for 2007/08 in accordance with the requirements of the Food Standards Agency.  The Plan set out how the Council would deliver its food service during the year, provided information on the previous year's performance against targets and identified the targets for 2007/08.  The matter had been considered by Executive on 11 June 2007 (EX.130/07).

Mr Edwards reported that it was a requirement for the City Council to undertake a documented performance review of the Food Service Plan at least once a year and this would be undertaken by the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

The Executive decided that:

“That the Food Service Plan be accepted and referred to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 19 July 2007.”

In considering the Report Members made the following comments and observations:

a)
The report was the first report in several years that showed a full compliment of staff in Environment Health and an improvement in performance figures.  Congratulations were given to the Unit and it was hoped that the improvements would continue.

b)
Why was the target for A-C category inspections not 100%?

Mr Edwards explained that category A-C were high risk categories and the 100% target was difficult to achieve, one problem was that access to premises could be difficult.  The category D target was met as they were lower risk premises.

c)
What kind of questions were in the Customer Survey Questionnaires?

Mr Edwards responded that the question’s were about how Officers carried out the inspections, if they were courteous, carried the correct equipment etc.  The questionnaires were not taken with Officers to inspections but were sent to a random selection of businesses.

d)
Why was there a specific focus on training of businesses run by members of ethnic communities?

Mr Edwards replied that to pass the inspections businesses were required to have a documentation system in place.  Sometimes this proved difficult for some businesses and they required additional assistance producing the documentation.

RESOLVED – That the Committee welcomed the improvement in performance figures.

COS.88/07
DRAFT PLAY POLICY AND STRATEGY

The Community Support Manager (Mr Burns) submitted Report CS.48/07 presenting a background to the development of a Play Policy and Strategy for Carlisle and seeking comments on and approval for the proposals outlined in the draft documents presented. The matter had been considered by Executive on 2 July 2007 (EX.160/07).

Mr Burns advised that in early 2006 the City Council, together with every other District Council in England, was invited to submit a bid to the Big Lottery Fund for projects which would enhance children's play provision in the area.  Each district was allocated a maximum grant for which to apply, based on a variety of social indicators.  Carlisle was offered up to £220,000 which there was no requirement to match-fund.  In order to obtain the grant a bid had to be prepared and submitted before the final deadline of 10 September 2007.  Criteria for bids was rigid, applicants must have in place a Play Policy, a Play Strategy and a Local Play Partnership and projects must be free of charge, with freedom to come and go and freedom to choose.  

Carlisle had an enviable record both in terms of play activities and playground provision for children and young people but this had mostly been done without the context of a formal Play Policy or Strategy and no formal Play Partnership exists.  In order to meet the criteria for submitting a bid, considerable effort had to be made to bring these issues together and the draft Play Policy and Strategy attached to the document had been prepared.

Mr Burns handed Members an updated version of the Action Plan.

The Executive decided:

“1.
That the draft Play Policy be agreed as the basis for consultation with Overview and Scrutiny and referred to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on the 19 July 2007 prior to consideration by the Executive on 30 July 2007 for final recommendation and approval to the Council.

2. That the Executive approves, in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Community Engagement and the Member Champion for Children and Young People, the preparation and submission of a bid to the Big Lottery Fund along the lines outlined in Section 4 of Report CS.31/07.”

In considering the Report Members made the following comments and observations:

a)
The offer of the bid had been available since early last year, why had it taken so long for the Policy to come through?

Mr Burns explained that the work had started some time ago but the consultation had taken a long time because they had wanted to do it properly.  The process had also been hampered slightly by the Play Development Officer leaving.  However, they were confident that the information they had gathered was valuable and had come from a broad range of sources, including children, young people, adults, a variety of statutory organisations and community groups.

b)
Concerns were raised that the majority of the money was being used for Play Rangers.

Mr Burns explained that in terms of creating a sustainable future, the human resource that would be provided by the Play Rangers was valued higher than the physical equipment although the title of the role may change. The criteria for the bid stated that the BLF was looking for innovation and imagination and the advice was that replacing playground equipment would not be a priority for funding. Play Rangers would lead to a different way of providing services for children and young people and cover more people and a wider geographical area.  A team of up to 6 Rangers, which would the re-designation of some current staff, would develop local partnerships and bring more ownership to children and young people and enhance natural play in green spaces and increase health and fitness.  The scheme was about getting children and young people more involved and active and on developing more ‘natural’ play spaces.

The Youth Participation Officer (Ms Davies) added that feedback from families showed that parents were afraid to allow their children to use green spaces, the Play Rangers would encourage make the areas more useable and encourage children back out onto them.

c) Were other staff available to help the scheme?

The Head of Culture Community Services (Mr Beveridge) stated that there were two officers in the grounds section but the Council had a lot of officers based in the Community.  The scheme was about making better use of the resources available.

d)
The performance measures in the action plan were missing, when would they be completed?

Mr Burns responded that the document was a ‘work in progress’ and the information would be added and amended as the strategy progressed.

e)
In response to a question Mr Burns stated that the Play Rangers would be on a fixed term contract for three years and the potential redundancy costs would be included in the bid.

f)
In response to a Member’s question Mr Burns stated that areas of deprivation would be targeted but it would be available to everyone.  

g) When would the action plan come back for further consideration?

Mr Burns explained that the Action Plan would be developed and brought back to the Committee in September/October time.  There would be a copy of the bid, Play Rangers’ job descriptions and how the strategy would work.  There was a lot of work involved and even though the bid would be made it did not mean that the Council would be successful.

RESOLVED – 1) That the draft Play Policy and Strategy be welcomed;

2)
That a further report by the Director of Community Services be received by the Committee at its October meeting with more details of the bid, job descriptions and a complete action plan.

COS.89/07
SANDS CENTRE

The Head of Culture and Community Services (Mr Beveridge) submitted Report CS.37/07 setting out options for transforming the Sands Centre main hall into an events only venue and for the subsequent accommodation of the displaced sports usage. The matter had been considered by Executive on 2 July 2007 (EX.159/07).

Mr Beveridge reminded members that following the presentation of the Stage One Theatre/Arts Centre Feasibility Study it had been agreed that a joint Officer/Carlisle Leisure Limited group would investigate the potential options for converting the Sands Centre main hall to an events only venue.   The proposal was seen as complementary to the Theatre Study and also linked to the outcome of the Sports Facility Feasibility Study.  That study also determined the need for additional community based facilities in addition to the existing provision in the City, which could be part of any revamp of the Sands. 

Mr Beveridge advised that if a major upgrade to the main hall was carried out to make it events only, thereby changing the usage policy, sports use of the hall, apart from specific sports related special events, would cease.  Therefore replacement sports facilities would be required for the current Sands main hall provision to satisfy the 80,000 visits annually.  An option for providing this at the Sands Centre would be a new sports hall including an equipment store and separate sports' entrance, which would satisfy the demand of displaced users from the current main hall.  The approximate cost would be £1.6 million.

The Executive decided:

“That the report setting out the options for the Sands as an events venue be agreed and forwarded to the Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 19 July 2007 for comment.”

In considering the Report Members made the following comments and observations:

a)
In response to a Member’s question Mr Beveridge explained that schools were not being looked at as an alternative sports venue because they were already full to capacity on the sports that they offered.  There was three multi use games area in the City and it was hoped this would increase to six as the existing areas were already very well used.

b)
In response to Members’ questions Mr Beveridge explained that a significant proportion of the money would be used on technical upgrades to the events hall including improvements to the sound quality in the hall.  The existing sports hall was the equivalent of six badminton courts, the new sports hall would be equivalent to four courts but would be available for use seven days a week therefore increasing capacity.

RESOLVED – That the Committee supports the options outlined in Report CS.37/07 for the Sands as an events venue.

COS.90/07
PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED – That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the public and press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in the paragraph number (as indicated in each Minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972.

COS.91/07
USE OF COUNCIL TAX ON SECOND HOMES

(Public and Press excluded by virtue of Paragraph 3 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972)

The Director of Development Services submitted Report DS.67/07 advising that at the time of setting the 2007/08 Budget, the amount of funds received from Council Tax on Second Homes had not been confirmed.  The amount was now known and the Executive had been asked to consider how to allocate the funds on 2 July 2007 (EX.159/07).

The Director advised that most of the income raised from Council Tax discount goes to the County Council.  The funds received by the City are made up from the income raised by the District and the share of the income received by the County Council.  She suggested that the funds should be spent in line with the Council's Corporate priorities and the Director reminded Members that around £100,000 had been available for 2006/07 and those funds had been split between Housing and Economic Development.

The Director advised that for 2007/08 the allocation was £117,000 and it was likely that Carlisle City Council would receive a similar amount for 2008/09 unless a longer-term arrangement with the County Council was negotiated.

The Executive decided to:

“1.  Allocate the necessary funds to continue the Housing Enabling Officer Post.

2.  Request the Carlisle Partnership to consider how the balance of funds from Council Tax on Second Homes should be spent.

3.  Refer the Report and the comments of the Carlisle Partnership to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

4.  Receive a further Report on the final proposals.”

RESOLVED – 1) That the Committee asks the Executive to consider proposals on this item made by Members of this Committee in addition to the suggestions from the Carlisle Partnership;

2) That the Committee gives strong support to allocating the amount of money available from the Council Tax on Second Homes to the Small Scale Community Project Fund which has proved to be a very successful scheme in the first year.

(The meeting ended at 2.25pm)

